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§ 330.601 Purpose. 
(a) This subpart implements the 

President’s memorandum of September 
12, 1995, to establish agency Career 
Transition Assistance Plans for Fed-
eral employees during a period of se-
vere Federal downsizing. It is the pol-
icy of the United States Government to 
provide services to help surplus and 
displaced Federal employees take 
charge of their own careers and find 
other job offers, either within the Fed-
eral Government or in the private sec-
tor. 

(b) These regulations set forth min-
imum criteria for agency Career Tran-
sition Assistance Plans. Consistent 
with the regulations, agencies may 
supplement these provisions to expand 
career transition opportunities to their 
surplus and displaced workers at their 
discretion. 

(c) Sections 330.602(a)(2) and 330.604 
through 330.609 do not apply to the De-
partment of Defense Priority Place-
ment Program. 

(d) New negotiated agreements and 
agreements which have expired since 
February 29, 1996, the effective date of 
the interim regulations, will be subject 
to the provisions set forth in this part. 

§ 330.602 Agency plans. 
(a) Each agency will establish a Ca-

reer Transition Assistance Plan 
(CTAP) to actively assist its surplus 
and displaced employees. A copy of the 
final plan and any additional modified 
plans will be sent to OPM as approved 
by the agency/department head or dep-
uty or under secretary. An agency plan 
will include: 

(1) Policies to provide career transi-
tion services to all surplus and dis-
placed agency employees affected by 
downsizing or restructuring, including 
employees in the excepted service and 
the Senior Executive Service, which in-
clude the following: 

(i) Types of career transition services 
to be provided by the agency; 

(ii) Use of excused absence for em-
ployees to use the services and facili-
ties; 

(iii) Access to services or facilities 
after separation; 

(iv) The requirement for a specific 
orientation session for surplus and dis-
placed employees on the use of career 

transition services and the eligibility 
requirements for selection priority 
under CTAP and ICTAP. The orienta-
tion session must include information 
on how to apply for vacancies under 
the CTAP and ICTAP (if applicable); 

(v) Retraining to be provided to em-
ployees; 

(vi) Access by employees, including 
those with disabilities, to services in 
headquarters, field offices, and remote 
site locations; 

(vii) Access to resource information 
on other forms of Federal, state, and 
local assistance which are available to 
support career transition for employees 
with disabilities; 

(viii) Role of employee assistance 
programs in providing services; and 

(ix) Designation of agency compo-
nents, if the agency exercises its dis-
cretion under § 330.606(d)(24). 

(2) Policies to provide special selec-
tion priority to well-qualified surplus 
and/or displaced agency employees, as 
defined by § 330.604 (c) and (i), who 
apply for agency vacancies in the local 
commuting area, before selecting any 
other candidate from either within or 
outside the agency, and agency proce-
dures for reviewing qualification 
issues; and 

(3) Operation of the agency’s Reem-
ployment Priority List under subpart 
B of 5 CFR part 330. 

(b) Each agency is responsible for as-
suring that its Career Transition As-
sistance Plan and the provisions of 
these subparts are uniformly and con-
sistently applied to all employees. 

§ 330.603 [Reserved] 

§ 330.604 Definitions. 
For purposes of this subpart: 
(a) Agency means an Executive De-

partment, a Government corporation, 
and an independent establishment as 
cited in 5 U.S.C. 105. For the purposes 
of this program, the term ‘‘agency’’ in-
cludes all components of an organiza-
tion, including its Office of Inspector 
General. 

(b) Component means the first major 
subdivision of an agency, that is sepa-
rately organized and clearly distin-
guished from other components in 
work function and operation. 

(c) Displaced employee means: 
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(1) A current career or career condi-
tional competitive service employee in 
tenure group 1 or 2, at grade levels GS– 
15 or equivalent and below, who has re-
ceived a specific reduction in force 
(RIF) separation notice or notice of 
proposed removal for declining a di-
rected reassignment or transfer of 
function outside of the local com-
muting area; or, 

(2) A current Executive Branch agen-
cy employee in the excepted service, 
serving on an appointment without 
time limit, at grade levels GS–15 or 
equivalent and below, who has been 
given noncompetitive appointment eli-
gibility and selection priority by stat-
ute for positions in the competitive 
service, and who is in receipt of a re-
duction in force separation notice or 
notice of proposed removal for declin-
ing a transfer of function or directed 
reassignment outside of the local com-
muting area. 

(d) Eligible employee means a surplus 
or displaced employee who meets the 
conditions set forth in § 330.605(a). 

(e) Local commuting area means the 
geographic area that usually con-
stitutes one area for employment pur-
poses as determined by the agency. It 
includes any population center (or two 
or more neighboring ones) and the sur-
rounding localities in which people live 
and can reasonably be expected to trav-
el back and forth daily to their usual 
employment. 

(f) Reorganization means the planned 
elimination or redistribution of work 
functions within an agency, normally 
announced in writing. 

(g) Special selection priority means 
that, except as provided by § 330.606(d), 
surplus and/or displaced employees eli-
gible under this subpart must be se-
lected over any other candidate for va-
cancies in the local commuting area 
for which they apply and are found 
well-qualified. 

(h) Suitability means determinations 
based on an individual’s character or 
conduct that may impact the effi-
ciency of the service by jeopardizing an 
agency’s accomplishment of its duties 
or responsibilities, or by interfering 
with or preventing effective service in 
the competitive, excepted or SES posi-
tion applied for or employed in, and de-

terminations that there is a statutory 
or regulatory bar to employment. 

(i) Surplus employee means: 
(1) A current agency employee serv-

ing under an appointment in the com-
petitive service, in tenure group 1 or 2, 
at grade levels GS–15 or equivalent and 
below, who has received a certificate of 
expected separation or other official 
certification issued by the agency indi-
cating that the position is surplus, for 
example, a notice of position abolish-
ment, or a notice stating that the em-
ployee is eligible for discontinued serv-
ice retirement; or, 

(2) A current Executive Branch agen-
cy employee serving on an excepted 
service appointment without time 
limit, at grade levels GS–15 or equiva-
lent and below, who has been issued a 
certificate of expected separation or 
other official agency certification indi-
cating that his or her position is sur-
plus, for example, a notice of position 
abolishment or a notice stating that 
the employee is eligible for discon-
tinued service retirement, and who has 
been conferred noncompetitive ap-
pointment eligibility and special selec-
tion priority by statute for positions in 
the competitive service; and 

(3) At an agency’s discretion, a cur-
rent Executive Branch employee serv-
ing on a Schedule A or B excepted ap-
pointment without time limit, at grade 
levels GS–15 or equivalent and below, 
and who is in receipt of a certificate of 
expected separation or other official 
agency certification indicating that his 
or her job is surplus, for example, a no-
tice of position abolishment, or an offi-
cial notice stating that the employee is 
eligible for discontinued service retire-
ment; or an employee who has received 
a RIF notice of separation, or a notice 
of proposed removal for declining a 
transfer of function or directed reas-
signment outside of the local com-
muting area. Such employee may exer-
cise selection priority for permanent 
excepted service positions within the 
agency’s local commuting area, pro-
vided the position to which appointed 
has the same appointing authority, i.e., 
Schedule A or B, as the position from 
which being separated. 

(j) Vacancy means a competitive 
service position filled for a total of 121 
days or more, including all extensions, 
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which the agency is filling, regardless 
of whether the agency issues a specific 
vacancy announcement. 

(k) Well-qualified employee means an 
eligible employee who possesses the 
knowledge, skills, and abilities which 
clearly exceed the minimum qualifica-
tion requirements for the position. A 
well-qualified employee will not nec-
essarily meet the agency’s definition of 
‘‘highly or best qualified,’’ when evalu-
ated against other candidates who 
apply for a particular vacancy, but 
must satisfy the following criteria, as 
determined and consistently applied by 
the agency: 

(1) Meets the basic qualification 
standards and eligibility requirements 
for the position, including any medical 
qualifications, suitability, and min-
imum educational and experience re-
quirements; and 

(2) Satisfies one of the following 
qualifications requirements: 

(i) Meets all selective factors where 
applicable. Meets appropriate quality 
rating factor levels as determined by 
the agency. Selective and quality rank-
ing factors cannot be so restrictive 
that they run counter to the goal of 
placing displaced employees. In the ab-
sence of selective and quality ranking 
factors, selecting officials will docu-
ment the job-related reason(s) the eli-
gible employee is or is not considered 
to be well qualified; or 

(ii) Is rated by the agency to be above 
minimally qualified in accordance with 
the agency’s specific rating and rank-
ing process. Generally, this means that 
the individual may or may not meet 
the agency’s test for ‘‘highly quali-
fied,’’ but would in fact, exceed the 
minimum qualifications for the posi-
tion; 

(3) Is physically qualified, with rea-
sonable accommodation where appro-
priate, to perform the essential duties 
of the position; 

(4) Meets any special qualifying con-
dition(s) that OPM has approved for 
the position; and 

(5) Is able to satisfactorily perform 
the duties of the position upon entry. 

§ 330.605 Eligibility. 
(a) To be eligible for the special se-

lection priority, an individual must 
meet all of the following conditions: 

(1) Is a surplus or displaced employee 
(still on the agency rolls) as defined in 
§ 330.604 (c) and (i); 

(2) Has a current performance rating 
of record of at least fully successful or 
equivalent; 

(3) Applies for a vacancy that is at or 
below the grade level from which the 
employee may be or is being separated, 
that does not have a greater promotion 
potential than the position from which 
the employee may be or is being sepa-
rated; 

(4) Occupies a position in the same 
local commuting area of the vacancy; 
or, at the agency’s discretion, occupies 
a position beyond the local commuting 
area. An eligible agency applicant out-
side of the local commuting area, how-
ever, can only exercise selection pri-
ority when there are no eligible surplus 
and displaced agency employees within 
the local commuting area who apply 
and are found well-qualified; 

(5) Files an application for a specific 
vacancy within the time frames estab-
lished by the agency, and provides 
proof of eligibility as required under 
§ 330.608(a)(2); and 

(6) Is determined by the agency to be 
well-qualified for the specific vacancy. 

(b) Eligibility for special selection pri-
ority begins on the date the agency 
issues the employee a reduction in 
force separation notice, certificate of 
expected separation, notice of proposed 
separation for declining a directed re-
assignment or transfer of function out-
side of the local commuting area, or 
other official agency certification. 

(c) Eligibility expires on the earliest of: 
(1) The RIF separation date, the date 

of the employee’s resignation, retire-
ment, or separation from the agency 
(including separation under adverse ac-
tion procedures for declining a directed 
reassignment or transfer of function or 
similar relocation to another local 
commuting area). 

(2) Cancellation of the RIF separa-
tion notice, certificate of expected sep-
aration, notice of proposed removal for 
declining a directed reassignment or 
transfer of function outside of the com-
muting area, or other official agency 
certification identifying the employee 
as surplus; or 

(3) When an eligible employee re-
ceives a career, career-conditional, or 
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